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Angelus Letter

23 March 2020

Saint Turibius of Mogrovejo

Dear Parish Family,

As you have undoubtedly heard already, the State of Ohio has issued a “Stay at Home” directive.  This letter will concern itself with that directive as far as your parish is concerned.

The church remains open today and some of you who called in to volunteer will be contacted to keep the church clean and reasonably disinfected.  According to the order, religious institutions are exempt from this Stay at Home order.  As of this moment, our plan is to keep the church open but I say this with this caveat: It is very probable that we will receive directives from the Diocese to do otherwise for the health and wellbeing of our Catholic community.

This being the case, after today, if you are coming from any distance you may want to wait for this letter or call the rectory first to see if the church is open.  (There is a chance that your call may not be answered immediately.)  In the event that the church is locked and knowing that the directive does not prohibit persons from exercising outside, if you are stretching your legs around the parish grounds you can still pray to Jesus present in the tabernacle in full view from our front doors.  As you walk around the church property, perhaps say a rosary symbolically praying it for the whole of the St. Sebastian boundaries and places and homes associated with it.  Please do not meet up with other groups to do this as it defeats the purpose of the Stay at Home order.  And remember social distancing.  The playground is currently closed.

Also, if you bring your own chalk (and it is not raining) consider allowing children (and you!) to write an encouraging note or to draw an uplifting picture on our sidewalks.  Appropriate subjects would be words of faith, hope and love, prayers for health, encouragement to persevere, and pictures of St. Sebastian among your ideas.

ON A POSITIVE NOTE

THANK YOU for your great response to everything.  Thank you to our volunteers who called in for various things.  There will be phone calls going out this week and next to every parishioner who is registered and who kept their information up to date at the rectory.  Please know that it is a legitimate call.

THINGS TO KNOW ABOUT CALLS COMING FROM THE PARISH:  The wellness call will not ask you for any personal information and will not solicit any type of fundraising.  If your information needs to be updated, you will be asked to contact the parish.  The ONLY number you should call with this information is (330) 836-2233 and the ONLY email to which you should send any personal information is church@stsebastian.org.  

I loved the pictures of those gathered to watch Mass on Sunday and the stories of those who came and parked in the parking lot to watch on their phones.  Very creative!  We hope to be live-streaming soon!

This past Sunday, Fr. Simone, our seminarian intern Ian and I had a Eucharistic procession around our property to bless it and ask for blessing on all of the St. Sebastian territory.  We picked a few stragglers on the way.  Fr. Anthony muscled the heavier monstrance the whole way.  Way to go Fr. Anthony!  

OTHER NEWS

Please note that the Goodwill truck is temporarily no longer in service.  They have elected to hold off on collections for a spell.  I know that means we are going to have a great yard sale at the end of this health threat!  Lots of cleaning and clearing out going on at the rectory!

If you are at home all of a sudden and unaccustomed to having a lot of time on your hands may I make this suggestion?  Plan your day, don’t just let it happen.  Structure it around time for prayer, conscious efforts to exercise, limit screen time, plan projects (both fun and things that always seem to be put off) maintain practicing (sports, arts) stay on top of school work and getting it in early, make a cleaning plan, and make sure some of your reading is of a higher nature (classics - educational - spiritual.)

YOUR REQUESTS

Because we cannot supply Stations of the Cross booklets due to COVID related reasons, here is a link to Stations of the Cross that you can follow online or print out:

https://www.stsebastian.org/church/stations-cross-0
What are you to do spiritually if you are taking care of a sick or dying person?  Here is a parish link to help:

https://www.stsebastian.org/church/anointing-sick
WORDS OF ENCOURAGEMENT

What does this time mean for Catholics?  An awful lot!  These are the fires from which saints are forged and I do not say that lightly or simply for encouragement.  These next few weeks and months will be a test in which you can discover if you are a cultural Catholic, a fair weather Catholic or a true son or daughter of your Father, a ready to sacrifice, never to be deterred, in life, hardship and death Catholic. 

Remember that we are in a marriage: Christ is the bridegroom and the Church (you and me) is the bride.  This is the most repeated description of the relationship between God and His Church in all of Scripture.  As such, by our baptism, we promise to be true to Him in good times and bad, in sickness and health, to love Him and honor Him all the days of our lives.  What does this mean?  Take the example of the priests who were imprisoned by Nazis in World War II.  According to Wikipedia, “Of a total of 2,720 clergy recorded as imprisoned at Dachau, the overwhelming majority, some 2,579 (or 94.88%) were Catholic.

“An Austrian priest, Andreas Reiser of Dorgastein was imprisoned for putting up a notice at his church which denounced the Nazi system. Sent to Dachau in August 1938, he later wrote of his experience, saying that the prisoners were stripped to the waist, shaven and forced to labor through the day. A young SS guard was assigned to torment him and at one point forced Reiser to wrap barbed wire on his head as a "crown of thorns" and carry planks (like Christ "carried the cross"), while Jewish prisoners were forced to spit on him. Dachau was re-opened in 1940, whereupon German priest Frits Seitz became the first clerical inmate – he was mocked on arrival and told that the Pope would be imprisoned at Dachau at war's end.
“In a book about his time at Dachau, Father Jean Bernard of Luxembourg wrote that although forbidden to say mass, priests were brought great comfort through conducting secret Masses, using scraps of bread as communion.”

We face trying times.  But this extreme persecution of the faith is not among them.  I encourage you to pray and not just to pray, but to plan your day around your prayer.  Practice the faith to the extent that you can.  Remember Christ said, “It is charity that I desire, not sacrifice,” and practice because you are Catholic wherever and whenever you can.  Lead whomever you can in the faith and give them encouragements.  Remember that your patron saint is St. Sebastian who left a secure life to go to the heart of the Christian persecution in Rome to help the Christians there live the faith where the practice of the faith could mean death.  We do not face death, we do face the temptation of laxity and discouragement, and lack of community, structure and outside obligations.  But we are made of stronger stuff than this.

Please know of my prayers for you.

God bless,

Fr. Valencheck.

St. Sebastian, pray for us.

St. Turibius, pray for us.

Holy Mother, pray for us.

O Glorious St. Sebastian, faithful follower of Jesus Christ, to you do we raise our hearts and hands and implore your powerful intercession in obtaining, from God the Father, all the helps and graces necessary for our spiritual and temporal welfare, and for protection against contagious diseases. O, special guardian from diseases and accidents, we are confident that your intercession on our behalf will be graciously heard before the throne of God.  Amen.
St. Sebastian is considered a protector against the plague. He is celebrated for his protection in answer to intercessory prayer against the plagues in Rome in 680, Milan in 1575, and Lisbon in 1599.
Pope Francis’ Prayer during the Coronavirus Pandemic
O Mary,
you always shine on our path
as a sign of salvation and of hope.
We entrust ourselves to you, Health of the Sick,
who at the cross took part in Jesus' pain, keeping your faith firm.
You, Salvation of the Roman People,
know what we need,
and we are sure you will provide
so that, as in Cana of Galilee,
we may return to joy and to feasting
after this time of trial.
Help us, Mother of Divine Love,
to conform to the will of the Father
and to do as we are told by Jesus,
who has taken upon himself our sufferings
and carried our sorrows
to lead us, through the cross,
to the joy of the resurrection. Amen.
